Delegate’s Report—Barbara T.
May 2019 Assembly

Al-Anon’s 59th World Service Conference (WSC) was held April 14-17th, 2019 in Virginia Beach, VA.  The WSC is Al-Anon’s annual business meeting and provides guidance to the World Service Office (WSO).  It is the voice of world Al-Anon, and acts as the guardian of both Al-Anon’s world services and its Twelve Traditions.  It is comprised of Area Delegates, the Board of Trustees, the Executive Committee, and WSO administrative staff and volunteers.  This was the first tri-lingual conference ever held.  There were French and Spanish interpreters provided for delegates from Eastern Quebec, Puerto Rico, and the guest Mexican representative.  It was my honor this year to be your delegate, bring the viewpoint of Georgia to the conference, and now share what I have learned with you.  

Road Trip! You and Your Board Connect!  This meet the Board one-day event (part of Board Week) will be continued for 3 more years through 2022.  Nineteen areas submitted bids last year to host the event in 2019, and Seattle, WA was selected.  Road Trip will be held October 20, 2019 and information on this event will be available this summer.  Saturday, October 31, 2020 (Halloween) is the date selected for Road Trip next year.  The deadline to submit a bid to host 2020 road trip is September 13, 2019.  There are new criteria now to hosting Road Trip.  Cost is not a criteria for rejection.  The full-service host hotel must be located within 15 miles of a primary, large hub airport.  Complimentary airport shuttle service is an area for strong consideration of a bid.  Please let me know if you are interested in submitting a bid from Georgia (nudge, nudge Atlanta Area Districts!). 

International Conventions:  A.A’s International Convention with Al-Anon Participation will be held July 2-5, 2020 in Detroit, Michigan.  Online registration opens September 9, 2019 and is $115.  The Al-Anon hotel is the Marriott Renaissance.  More information on this event can be found at A.A’s website or by clicking this link: A.A. US/international-convention-2020.  Al-Anon’s International Convention with A.A. Participation is scheduled for June 29-July 2, 2023 in Albuquerque, New Mexico.  It will be in the convention center located in the heart of Albuquerque that has two hotels with connecting walkways.  WSO is currently negotiating hotel contracts.

TEAM Events:  Together Empowering Al-Anon Members events will be discontinued after this year.  The decision to discontinue these events was based on staff and board capacity limitations, not finances.  At the WSC in 2020, WSO will announce future plans on what will be done instead of TEAM events.  Areas can still invite WSO staff or a Trustee to visit their Assemblies.  Don’t forget that South Carolina is hosting a TEAM event June 8th in Columbia SC.  More information on this event can be found on our GA Al-Anon website or by clicking on this link: Team-South-Carolina.  

2018-2021 Al-Anon/Alateen Service Manual Revisions:
Alateen Policy Revisions:  Text on pages 93-97 in the “Digest of Al-Anon and Alateen Policies” section was amended to include information that was not previously provided, give greater clarity in wording, and more logically order subsections.  The revised language more fully explains the basis of the policy and provides the spiritual principles behind it.  Once these changes are published, Areas can evaluate to see if they still meet or exceed requirements.  If an Area revises their ASBRs (Alateen Safety Behavior Requirements), after being reviewed by local legal council, the requirements need to go to WSO for approval.  Current ASBRs must be compliant with minimum safety guidelines and be on file with the WSO.
Concept 5 Revisions:  Text on pages 186-187 in “Al-Anon’s Twelve Concepts of Service” section was amended to clarify language around who and how a member can petition an appeal.
World Service Handbook Revisions:  Text on pages 139, 140, 168, and 171 in the “World Service Handbook” section was amended to improve language clarity around WSO staff who are voting members of the WSC, and the Executive Committee.
Service Manual Revisions will be published electronically when completed.  Hardcopies will be published once supplies of the first version are depleted.

AFG, Inc. Finances:  
Services Provided by the WSO:  WSO funds group services, public outreach, literature, the WSC, international programs, administrative and digital strategy services, and financial/customer service operations.  Details are listed on the back of each Quarterly Appeal Letter.
Income:  There are 4 income sources—literature sales, contributions, The Forum subscriptions, and interest/transfer from the Reserve Fund.  Our professionally managed Reserve Fund is composed of mutual fund stocks and bonds (none affiliated with alcohol companies) that is our ample reserve to cover up to one year of operating expenses.
Expenses:  WSO expenses are categorized under salaries/benefits, printing & postage, building occupancy, office services/expense; travel & meetings, and PSAs.
[bookmark: _GoBack]2018:  Actual audited revenue was $5,531,910.  Literature sales less cost of printing-- $3,194,194.  Contributions revenue—$1,953,460.  Forum Subscriptions revenue--$257,685.  Net revenue from the Baltimore International Convention--$217,358.  Top selling books in 2018—Courage To Change, How Al-Anon Works, Intimacy in Alcoholic Relationships, and One Day At a Time.  Total audited expenses--$5,391,908 for a net increase from Operations of $140,002.  Thank you everyone for your contributions and literature purchases!  Most of this surplus was transferred back into the Reserve fund ($90,787).  Net value of Reserve fund as of 12/31/18--$3,836,648 (9 months operating expenses).  
2019:  The 2019 budgeted amount for contributions is $2,050,000.  We want to top the $2 million mark for first time since 2016 ($2,098,098 contributed in 2016).  Setting up a recurring on-line monthly contribution or a one-time contribution through the WSO website is an easy way to support the WSO.  Click here to link to the WSO website:  WSO Contributions.  The 2019 budget expects expenses to be $178,956 more than revenue, a planned deficit budget.  A planned deficit is the spending of accumulated reserves (last year’s surplus) for the benefit of the organization and its members.    This increase is related to the costs of French and Spanish interpretation at the 2019 WSC, execution of Strategic Plan Initiatives that Board of Trustees redefined last year,  increased travel and meetings (3 International Zonal meetings and six Team Events in 2019), and a 1% cost of living employee salary increase.  Estimated literature income is projected to be $344,194 less than last year since the only new literature will be the Just For Tonight bookmark. The deficit budget is to finance these innovative projects as a result of our Strategic Plan initiative:  create an Al-Anon App, utilize translation memory software to speed up literature and written material translation backlog, upgrade on-line store (use PayPal now), implement iMIS software module to automate certain emails and notifications from WSO, and upgrade advanced group meeting search automation that includes international groups.  WSO is looking into the possibility of publishing more electronic literature and audio recordings and will have an answer later in the year.  There is a difference in margin between hardcopy and electronic literature.  WSO expenses/cost per group for 2018 was $292.  The average amount contributed by Georgia groups in 2018 was $190 with 67% of groups contributing.  Average amount contributed by groups in US/Canada in 2018 was $148 with 64% of groups contributing.  GRs please share this information as well as the projected operating deficit for 2019 with your groups.  The projected deficit is primarily for these innovative programs that address our strategic plan of providing universal access to tools for recovery from the family disease of alcoholism no matter where someone is located or their language.   This new strategic plan is an investment in the envisioned future of Al-Anon.  Please challenge your group to increase their WSO contributions by $8-10 for this year.  

Electronic Meetings:
An Electronic Meeting Work Group (EMWG) was formed by the Policy Committee charged with obtaining background information on who these meetings are, what they want and why, and how to include them in our service structure.    Electronic meetings are comprised of multiple platforms:  email, phone, bulletin board, blog, instant messaging, and web conferencing platforms that include Skype, Zoom, WebEx, Facebook, Messenger, and Instagram.  The workgroup found that these meetings serve a worthwhile purpose and are thriving. There are currently over 200 WSO registered meetings with thousands of members from all across the globe and new electronic meetings are being registered on a daily basis. These are not registered groups—they do not have a GR and are not represented in our service structure.  They are registered meetings with a CMA as the source of contact with WSO.  The EMWG had a conference call with 30 electronic meeting CMAs participating.  These meetings are the primary source of recovery for some members that can’t meet face to face.  Electronic meetings provide 24/7 access to recovery.  These meetings have the same problems with adhering to our Twelve Traditions as face-to-face meetings.  The CMAs wanted to have a monthly or quarterly video conference call with WSO to get questions answered, so an AFG Connects Electronic Community was created in January 2019.  Electronic meeting members also have anonymity concerns.  Pseudonyms can be used and members are asked not to release email addresses or phone numbers and not to forward, copy, or share on the internet.  Currently Alateen Chat is the only registered on-line Alateen meeting platform.  Teens must register to attend, each chat room is hosted by an Area, and two certified AMIAS are present that screen shares before they go live for safety reasons.  There is no other platform registered for Alateen meetings because currently there is not a way to keep them safe and to keep predators out.  This is being looked into.  There are some restricted virtual Alateen meetings in Areas like Alaska where they can limit exactly who has access.  Non-registered meetings that use the Al-Anon name are being contacted and invited to join and register in order to protect the Al-Anon name and trademark.  If they refuse, legal counsel will be requested.  If a search engine is used to find an electronic meeting, all kinds of things are pulled up.  Please go through our al-anon.org website to attend a registered electronic meeting.  The Digital Strategy team will be re-creating the Social Media guideline because the first one has become obsolete.  For more information on Electronic meetings see page 32 of our 2018-2021 Service Manual, the Electronic Al-Anon Meeting Guideline (G-39), and the Fact Sheet for Electronic Meetings (S-60).  

Chosen Agenda Items for WSC General Discussion:
Topics for discussion as Chosen Agenda Items were on electronic/virtual district or Area business meetings and encouraging service.  Some districts and Areas with remote rural populations are having good success with substituting a virtual electronic meeting for a face-to-face meeting or adding an electronic component to their meeting like allowing phone callers.  Procedures need to be established for these meetings that encompass how roll call is taken and voting procedures.  An electronic virtual component may also be a way to encourage service and address gaps in our links of service because of time, financial, or distance constraints.  The possibility of a hybrid component for our WSC was also discussed.  A hybrid conference was defined as a live in-person event at a physical location with a virtual online component.

The theme for the WSC this year coincided beautifully with the 2018 newly revised AFG, Inc. Strategic Plan’s Envisioned Future:  AFG, Inc. is a global organization with technology-based operations that support the delivery of on-demand, barrier-free access to the program, information, meetings, and Sponsors.  I would like to challenge us to get out of our comfort zones and explore options in utilizing technology, perhaps we want to form a Thought Force or have a workshop, to make our Area and district meetings, conferences, conventions, more inclusive and available to everyone, no matter what their limitation may be.  I am so grateful for the opportunity to be a part of this new group of pioneers that are making such great strides in creating a truly world-wide fellowship.


